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GOVERNMENT
OF
THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
+ + + + +

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE REGULATION
ADMINISTRATION BOARD
+ + + + +
PUBLIC HEARING

+ + + + +

__________________________
                          :
IN THE MATTER OF:         : 
                          :
TBM Holdings, Inc., t/a   :
TruOrleans                :
400 H Street, N.E.        :
                          : Show Cause
License No. 86210         : Hearing (Status)
Retailer CR               :
Case No. 12-CMP-00056     :
__________________________:

                  Wednesday,
                  January 16, 2013

                  ABRA Hearing Room
                  Suite 400 South
                  Reeves Municipal Center

                  2000 - 14th Street, N.W.
                  Washington, DC  20009
          The above-entitled matter convened
at 10:23 a.m. before the District of
Columbia Alcoholic Beverage Regulation
Administration Board.
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BEFORE:

     RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson

     NICK ALBERTI, Member

     DONALD C. BROOKS, Member

     HERMAN JONES, Member

     MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member

     The transcript constitutes the minutes

from the Public Hearing held on January 16,

2013.
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1 P R O C E E D I N G S

2 10:23 a.m.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The next case

4 on the calendar is a Show Cause Hearing, which

5 was scheduled for ten o'clock a.m., and this

6 is Case No. 12-CMP-00056, TruOrleans, located

7 at 400 H Street, N.W., License No. 86210 in

8 ANC 6C.

9           MR. STERN:  Good morning.  Michael

10 Stern representing the District of Columbia.

11           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good morning,

12 Mr. Stern.  I noticed that -- 

13           (Off record comments.)

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.  Did

15 you know Mr. Stern, whether the licensee is on

16 his way to this hearing?  Do you have any

17 indication?

18           MR. STERN:  I do not.  Well, I

19 didn't particularly mark down whether he was

20 here at the status hearing.  I marked down

21 that said "no," I see, which indicates that

22 maybe they were here at the status hearing,
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1 but rather than no defendant.  So but I

2 haven't heard from them since the OIC was

3 turned down.

4           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, and we

5 haven't heard anything, have we?  Right, okay. 

6 For the record, we understand that he was here

7 for the status.  The Office has not heard from

8 the owner that he's on his way, and therefore,

9 Mr. Stern, are you ready to proceed ex parte

10 on this?

11           MR. STERN:  Yes, we are.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then why

13 don't we do that.

14           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Madam Chair, I

15 know --

16           (Simultaneous speaking.)

17           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Madam Chair,

18 I'm literally the one who wants to get the

19 train running on time.

20           But Metro did have serious delays

21 this morning, and I would feel a little more

22 comfortable if we waited until 10:30 to either
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1 hear from the licensee or proceed at that

2 time, simply because there were delays of 30

3 to 40 minutes on the Red Line, and there were 

4 other Metro problems.

5           I just feel that we're  -- we urge

6 people to use mass transit, and if they're

7 unable to make it because of mass transit, we

8 should make at least those provisions to help

9 them. 

10           MR. STERN:  As I said, the

11 government has no objection to doing that. 

12 Just informationally, I actually used the Red

13 Line to get over here.  But there was a minor

14 delay.  The announced the clearing of it when

15 I was down in the tunnels.

16           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  And what time

17 was that?

18           MR. STERN:  That was at 9:40.

19           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Thank you.

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

21 Silverstein, we could take a five minute

22 break, if you want the staff --
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1           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I could do

2 that.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  --to double-

4 check our voicemail, to make sure that there

5 hasn't been a phone call.

6           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I could use a

7 five minute break.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, and you

9 could use a five minute break.  We could use

10 a five minute break.  Okay.  So we'll be back

11 here, then, at 10:30.  Okay.  

12           (Whereupon, a short recess was

13 taken.)

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, all

15 right.  We're back on the record, if that

16 hasn't been said already, and our staff has

17 checked the voicemail to make sure that we

18 didn't receive any calls from the licensee,

19 that they were on their way or had trouble

20 with Metro anything like that.

21           So therefore, we are ready to go

22 forward with this case.  So I'll turn to you,
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1 Mr. Stern.

2           MR. STERN:  Yes.  First, in a

3 housekeeping issue, the move to amend Charge

4 2 just slightly, to make it really clearer. 

5 It presently says "You charged a cover fee for

6 entry into your establishment without having

7 obtained an entertainment endorsement for your

8 license."

9           I'm going to ask the Board amend

10 that to read "You charged a cover fee for

11 entry into your establishment without having

12 obtained an entertainment endorsement, which

13 allows you to charge a cover fee for your

14 license."  The cited DCMR portion is accurate

15 for that charge.

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

17 you're saying -- so I guess we're to conclude

18 that the licensee had notice of this charge?

19           MR. STERN:  Yes.

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Even as you

21 amend it?

22           MR. STERN:  Yes.
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It's

2 more accurate.

3           MR. STERN:  Because the charge, the

4 violation section that he's charged with is

5 only for entertainment endorsements.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

7           MR. STERN:  For cover charges on --.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you just

9 -- we're going to write it down though

10 exactly.

11           MR. STERN:  Okay.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That you're

13 amending Charge 1.  How will it read then?

14           MR. STERN:  Yes.  "Without having

15 obtained an entertainment endorsement, which

16 allows you to charge a cover fee."  Actually,

17 better English would be "entertainment

18 endorsement for your license, which allows you

19 to charge a cover fee."

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is Charge

21 2?

22           MR. STERN:  Yes.
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, got it. 

2 Okay. 

3           MR. STERN:  That said, the

4 District's evidence --

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

6 what?

7           MR. STERN:  Start my opening

8 statement?

9           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes please.

10           MR. STERN:  Thank you.  The

11 District's evidence will show that on January

12 12th, 2012, Investigator Jones of the

13 Alcoholic Beverage Regulation Administration

14 was investigating TruOrleans at 400 H Street,

15 that on that date, when he came to the front

16 door, he noticed that there was a male

17 individual charging a cover fee of $5.       

18           He went in inside and spoke, asked

19 for an ABC manager.  He spoke to Mr.

20 Interdonato, who says he was the assistant

21 general manager.  He stated that the person

22 charging the cover fee was an outside
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1 promoter.

2           Mr. Jones went back to the Agency

3 and checked the Agency records, and found that

4 the voluntary agreement for TruOrleans

5 indicated that they could not employ any

6 outside promoters, and that while they had an

7 entertainment endorsement for a sidewalk caf‚,

8 they did not have an endorsement which allowed

9 them to charge cover fee.

10           Both of these are secondary

11 violations.  At the conclusion of the case,

12 the city expects both of them would be

13 secondary violations.  We would ask the Board

14 to impose a fine of $750 for each violation. 

15 And the first witness will be Mr. Jones.

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good morning.

17           INVESTIGATOR JONES:  Good morning,

18 ma'am.

19 Whereupon,

20 EARL JONES

21 was called as a witness and, having been first

22 duly sworn, was examined and testified as
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1 follows:

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

3 DIRECT EXAMINATION

4           BY MR. STERN:

5      Q    Mr. Jones, can you give us your full

6 name, spelling your last name for the court

7 reporter please?

8      A    Earl Jones, E-A-R-L, J-O-N-E-S.

9      Q    Okay, and how -- are you employed?

10      A    Yes sir.

11      Q    And how are you employed?

12      A    I'm employed with the Alcoholic

13 Beverage Regulation Administration.

14      Q    Okay, and were you so employed on

15 January 12th, 2012?

16      A    Yes sir.

17      Q    Okay.  On that date and time, did

18 you become familiar with an establishment that

19 became known to you as TruOrleans?

20      A    Yes sir.

21      Q    Okay, and how is it that you became

22 familiar with it?
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1      A    At Approximately 10:15, I received a

2 phone call with reference to a noise

3 complaint.  MPD had been contacted by an

4 anonymous complainant, who indicated that

5 there was a lot of noise coming from an

6 establishment by the name of TruOrleans.

7      Q    Okay, and what did you do once you

8 received that complaint?

9      A    Once I received a complaint from my

10 supervisor, I responded to the location.

11      Q    Okay.  When you got there, did you

12 notice anything out of the ordinary?

13      A    Not out of the ordinary when I

14 arrived, no sir.

15      Q    Okay.  Were you able to determine

16 what sort of operations TruOrleans was doing

17 at that time?

18      A    Once I got to the front door, I did 

19 notice that there was a gentleman dressed in

20 all black, who was accepting money from

21 individuals who were trying to enter the

22 establishment.
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1      Q    Okay.  Did you speak to anyone in

2 authority in the establishment?

3      A    Yes sir.  I spoke to a gentleman by

4 the name of Mr. Interdonato, who stated he was

5 the assistant GM, general manager.

6      Q    Okay, and what did he tell you about

7 the gentleman?

8      A    He told me that the establishment

9 was basically hosting a party for American

10 University students, and that there was a

11 promoter that he was unfamiliar with.  He

12 didn't know who he was.

13      Q    Okay, and did he mention to you

14 whether the promoter was employed by the

15 establishment or by someone else?

16      A    He said he wasn't an employee of the

17 establishment.  It was outside.

18      Q    Okay, and did he also mention to you

19 what the, what you had observed as the cover? 

20 What was involved in that?

21      A    He said he knew that they were

22 charging the cover.  He indicated he didn't
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1 know, he said it wasn't for -- the money

2 wasn't going towards the establishment itself. 

3 It was going to the promoters.

4      Q    Okay.  Were you able to find out how

5 much that cover charge was?

6      A    The cover charge was $5 a head.

7      Q    Okay.  Did there come a time after

8 that that you went back to the office and

9 checked TruOrleans' records?

10      A    Yes sir.

11      Q    Okay, and did you have an occasion

12 to check their voluntary agreement?

13      A    Yes, I did.  I checked the voluntary

14 agreement once I got back to the office that

15 evening, and there is a statement in the

16 voluntary agreement that indicates that the 

17 establishment is not allowed to use outside

18 promoters for, to generate profit for such a

19 promoter.

20      Q    Okay.  Do you cite that portion of

21 the voluntary agreement in your investigative

22 report?
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1      A    Yes sir.

2      Q    I want to show you what will be

3 Government's Exhibit No. 1 --.

4                     (Whereupon, the document

5                     referred to was marked for

6                     identification as

7                     Government Exhibit 1.) 

8           THE WITNESS:  Yes sir.

9           BY MR. STERN:

10      Q    Do you know what that document is?

11      A    Yes sir, yes sir.

12      Q    What is that document?

13      A    This is a portion of my report, that

14 I stated from the voluntary agreement, as well

15 as the voluntary agreement is attached.

16      Q    Okay.  This is your investigative

17 report, this document?

18      A    Yes sir, yes sir.

19      Q    And also the voluntary agreement

20 from the records of ABRA is attached?

21      A    Yes sir.

22           MR. STERN:  Okay.  We move in
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1 Government's Exhibit No. 1.  It's already part

2 of your information.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

4 Government's Exhibit 1 is  the investigative

5 report?

6           MR. STERN:  It is the investigative

7 report, 12-CMP-00056.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

9                     (Whereupon, the document

10                     referred to as Government

11                     Exhibit 1 was received in

12                     evidence.)

13           BY MR. STERN:

14      Q    Now did you also check the

15 endorsement status of the establishment?

16      A    Yes sir.  I also checked the ABC

17 license for TruOrleans.  TruOrleans has an

18 endorsement for entertainment, as well as

19 sidewalk caf‚, but they do not have a cover

20 charge endorsement.

21      Q    Okay.  Thank you.

22      A    Yes sir.
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1           MR. STERN:  No further questions.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are there Board

3 questions?

4           (No response.)

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just have one

6 question, Mr. Jones, and that is what the $5,

7 who the $5 was going to go to.  I think that

8 you testified today that you asked Mr.

9 Interdonato, I think, about that, and he said

10 it was going to the promoter; correct?

11           THE WITNESS:  Yes ma'am.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, and I

13 didn't see that in your report originally.  Is

14 that something that you recalled later, when

15 Mr. Stern was asking you about the facts of

16 the case, or did I miss it in the report?

17           THE WITNESS:  It's in my report

18 ma'am.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It is?  

20           THE WITNESS:  It's towards the last

21 statement in the, on the second page at the

22 top, at the top of the page.  The last
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1 sentence.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't see it. 

3 Could you read it?  Could you just read it for

4 the record?

5           THE WITNESS:  Okay.  "Mr.

6 Interdonato could not comment on what promoter

7 was being used."  "Mr. Interdonato stated

8 TruOrleans was hosting a college party for

9 American University students, with an outside

10 promoter who was charging $5 per person to

11 enter.  Mr. Interdonato could not comment on

12 what promoter was being used."

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  See, my

14 question was just going to what the $5, who

15 the $5 was going to.  For instance, if they

16 charged $5 at the door but it was actually

17 going to the college fund?

18           THE WITNESS:  Well that he could not

19 comment on, ma'am.  He said that it was going

20 to the promoter, but that he couldn't comment

21 on what it was being used for.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.
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1           THE WITNESS:  Yes ma'am.  No, I did

2 not put that here, but from he's stating that

3 it was going to the promoter, I thought it was

4 clear enough.  But I understand what you're

5 asking.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, okay.  So

7 that's what you meant in the report, that it

8 was not -- it was clear to you.

9           THE WITNESS:  Yes ma'am, yes ma'am.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I don't

11 have any other questions.

12           MR. STERN:  None from the

13 government.

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones has a

15 question or two?

16           MEMBER JONES:   Just as a follow-up

17 to the chairperson's questions, did you see

18 any type of contractual agreement or

19 arrangement between this entity that was known

20 as, identified as the promoter, and the

21 establishment, TruOrleans?

22           THE WITNESS:  Mr. Interdonato could
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1 not produce any documentation.  He indicated

2 that  the owner, Mr. Truitt, wasn't there, so

3 he couldn't comment on anything.  He couldn't

4 produce any paper work.

5           He didn't know who the promoter was. 

6 He just kind of put it off on Mr. Truitt like

7 this is his thing; I don't have anything to do

8 with it.  I'm just here, just kind of watching

9 the place.

10           MEMBER JONES:   Okay, and was it in

11 -- did you infer from the statements from the

12 general manager, I believe you said it was,

13 that the promoter had paid some type of fee in

14 order to reserve or use the TruOrleans

15 establishment, or was it your impression that

16 it was a volunteer thing, where TruOrleans was

17 just opening up their space to this promoter

18 group, and they were using it for free, some

19 type of fund-raising type activity or giving

20 back to the community type of activity?  Or

21 were you of the impression that the promoter

22 had paid, had made some type of arrangement?
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1           THE WITNESS:  That's what I was

2 under the impression, that the promoter had

3 paid some type of amount to use the place, and

4 then from that, he was -- the money that was

5 coming back, I'm assuming it was coming back

6 to them, as far as, you know, the cover charge

7 was concerned.

8           MEMBER JONES:   Okay, understood. 

9 Thank you.

10           THE WITNESS:  Yes sir.

11           MEMBER JONES:   Thank you, Madam

12 Chair.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I just

14 want to follow up on Mr. Jones, too.  So your,

15 could you just highlight your impression, that

16 this was a promoter and the money was going to

17 the promoter, the $5, was based on which

18 facts? 

19           THE WITNESS:  It wasn't an

20 impression.  It was -- the fact of the matter

21 was that Mr. Interdonato had no clue on -- he

22 knew that they were charging cover.  He
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1 emphatically stated that they weren't, the

2 money was going to that promoter.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

4           THE WITNESS:  He said he didn't know

5 what it was for, but the money was going to

6 that promoter.

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, thank

8 you.

9           THE WITNESS:  Yes ma'am.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  May I just --

11 yes, Mr. Alberti.

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  I just want to cut

13 to the chase here.  You're certain that a

14 cover charge is being charged, right?

15           THE WITNESS:  Yes sir.

16           MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you really

17 don't know how that money was being used; is

18 that correct?

19           THE WITNESS:  No.

20           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Anybody

22 else?
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1           (No response.)

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right,

3 thank you. 

4           THE WITNESS:  Thank you, ma'am.

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can be

6 excused.

7           MR. STERN:  Yes.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Unless there's

9 redirect.  Is there redirect?

10           MR. STERN:  No, no.

11           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You can

12 be excused and thank you very much.  

13           THE WITNESS:  Okay.  Thank you to

14 the Board.

15           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

16           MR. STERN:  The government contends

17 that we have shown by clear and convincing

18 evidence that on January 12th, 2012, when

19 Investigator Jones appeared at TruOrleans, the

20 establishment was charging a cover charge, was

21 using an outside promoter who was charging a

22 cover charge, that the establishment, because
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1 of their voluntary agreement, was not allowed

2 to use an outside promoter, so they had

3 violated their voluntary agreement, and they

4 did not have an endorsement which allowed them

5 to charge a cover charge.

6           So they violated DCMR 231002, which

7 requires that endorsement.  These are both

8 secondary type violations.  TruOrleans had one

9 prior violation within a year of this one

10 occurring, excuse me.  Yes, within a year of

11 this one occurring, which was also a violation

12 of their voluntary agreement.

13           We believe it is appropriate, in

14 light of their continued violations and their

15 failure to appear at their hearing, showing

16 some indifference to the Board's authority,

17 that they be fined $750 per violation, for a

18 total of $1,500.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Stern,

20 could you just explain the difference between

21 the two charges?  Is it for the same event?

22           MR. STERN:  There are two different
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1 secondary charges for the same event.  That's

2 absolutely correct.  One is for failure to --

3 for violating the voluntary agreement.  That

4 would be done whether or not they charged a

5 cover charge, by having an outside promoter.

6           The other is for charging a cover

7 charge without an endorsement, which was done

8 whether or not the voluntary agreement allowed

9 them to have an outside promoter.

10      `    So while they both were the same

11 event, they are two separate charges with

12 separate factors, for the Board to determine

13 whether or not there was a violation,

14 separate.  The Board is eluding me right now,

15 but they have separate factors --

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does this have

17 separate elements to fine for each charge, or

18 the same element?

19           MR. STERN:  Different elements.

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They are

21 different elements.  It's not just that

22 they're the same elements that appear both in
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1 a voluntary agreement and in the statute?

2           MR. STERN:  No.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They're

4 different, okay.

5           MR. STERN:  They're two different

6 elements.  One is for the promoter, one is for

7 the cover charge.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, okay. 

9 Mr. Alberti.

10           MEMBER ALBERTI:  A real quick

11 question.  You said there was a previous

12 violation, which makes this the second?

13           MR. STERN:  Yes.  I believe that --

14           MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I just wanted

15 the date, which one you were talking about. 

16 If you could reference that one for me.

17           MR. STERN:  I believe that was --

18 well, the violation occurred on September 16,

19 2011.  

20           MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's case 0037 --

21 ending in 00372?

22           MR. STERN:  Yes.
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1           MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

2 you very much.  I just wanted to make sure we

3 had that for the record.  Thank you.

4           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, and that

5 completes your case, Mr. Stern?

6           MR. STERN:  What's that?  That

7 completes our case.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, and I'm

9 going to close the record on this case, ask

10 you if you want to file the post findings of

11 fact and conclusions of law, or do you want to

12 waive that right?  What did you say?

13           MEMBER ALBERTI:  He said he'll

14 waive.

15           MR. STERN:  I said we'll waive.

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You'll waive. 

17 Okay, good.  All right.  Then I'm going to

18 read the Open Meetings instructions Act, Open

19 Meetings Act instructions, okay.  

20           As Chairperson for the Alcoholic

21 Beverage Control Board for the District of

22 Columbia, and in accordance with Section 405
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1 of the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I

2 move that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting 

3 for the purpose of seeking legal advice from

4 our counsel on Case No. 12-CMP-00056,

5 TruOrleans, per Section 405(b)(4) of the Open

6 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 and

7 deliberating upon this case, for the reasons

8 cited in Section 405(b)(13) of the Open

9 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010.  Is there a

10 second?

11           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Second.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti has

13 seconded the motion.  I'll now take a roll

14 call vote on the motion before us, now that

15 it's been seconded.  Mr. Brooks.

16           MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

17           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

18           MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.  

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Miller agrees. 

20 Mr. Silverstein?

21           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones.
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1           MEMBER JONES:   I agree.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones,

3 okay.  Then that's 5-0-0, the motion passes. 

4 I hereby give notice that the ABC Board will

5 recess, and we will -- I'm sorry -- will hold

6 a closed meeting in the ABC Board conference

7 room today, pursuant to the Open Meetings

8 Amendment Act, and issue an order within 90

9 days.  Okay.  That concludes this case.  Thank

10 you very much.

11           MR. STERN:  I'm getting old.  I

12 couldn't remember the word "elements."  

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Our next

14 case is scheduled for eleven o'clock a.m. 

15 It's 10:57.  You don't need a break; anybody

16 do?  You need a break, do you.  Okay.  Let me

17 just see if the parties are here then, in Case

18 No. 12-CMP-00161, Nile Market and Kitchen.  

19           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Madam Chair, that's

20 scheduled for eleven o'clock, so if they're

21 not here, I think we ought to --

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Correct.  So
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1 we'll come back in two minutes. 

2           MALE PARTICIPANT:  They were outside

3 in the elevators.  They were here earlier.  So

4 maybe the other party isn't.  I'm not sure.  

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  We

6 can come back in two minutes.  All right.

7           (Whereupon, at 10:57 a.m., the

8 hearing was concluded.)
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